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  KEEP IN TOUCH
Oregon Country Fair
442 Lawrence St.
Eugene, OR. 97401
(541) 343-4298
ffn@oregoncountryfair.org
info@oregoncountryfair.org
oregoncountryfair.org (event info)
oregoncountryfair.net (business site)

FAIR FAMILY CALENDAR

Tell us your name; your email address to be notified 
of the online version of the newsletter; your crew or 
booth number; name of your leader or booth rep; name 
of person who can verify your participation, and your 
mailing address if applying for membership.

Mail to: OCF, Membership/Mailing,  
442 Lawrence Street, Eugene, 97401.

Or Email to: info@oregoncountryfair.org

Get on the FFN and/or 
Voting Membership List

FFN HOT FUN IN THE SUMMERTIME

Michael “Canoer” Ottenhausen
Mary “Hiker” Doyon

Suzi “Stargazer” Prozanski
Daniel “Camper” Cohn

Brad “Team player” Lerch
Trisha “Road tripper” Burbaum

norma “Beachcomber“ sax
Kim “Kayaker” Griggs

Vanessa “Picnicker” Roy
Alex “Surfer“ Zabala

AUGUST

	 18		 Teddy Bear Picnic
	 18	 Deadline for Candidate Statements

SEPTEMBER

	 9		 Board of Directors Meeting, 7 pm
	 11	 Fair Family News Deadline

For additional events see:
https://oregoncountryfair.net/events/

Happy  
Birthday  
Virgos!!

Here’s a shout out to all our great Fair family  
members! Every one of you deserves recognition  

for your hard work for the Fair!

Election is coming up in October. If interested in 
running for Board of Directors, there will be four 
openings. Candidate statements are due August 18. 
All info on .net (https://oregoncountryfair.net) site on 
Elections page. Email elections@oregoncountryfair.org 
with any questions. 

September 19 is the deadline to register to become 
a member. If you received a wristband or worker day 
pass, you are eligible, but only if you submit an appli-
cation, which can be found on the .net site.

On September 29 the Get Out the Vote Candidate 
Forum will take place.

On October 12, the Annual Membership meeting 
will be at the LCC Longhouse. At that meeting, we will 
get financial reports, the State of the Peach and intro-
duce candidates. One week later on October 19, ballots 
are due at the Fair Office; postmark does not count.

Election Report
by Stephen Diercouff, Board Secretary

http://oregoncountryfair.net/events
https://oregoncountryfair.net/events/
https://oregoncountryfair.net
https://oregoncountryfair.net/elections/membership-application.pdf
https://oregoncountryfair.net/elections/membership-application.pdf
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What a picnic we have planned!
Channel your inner Teddy Bear and join us August 18 from 2 pm to 7 pm at 

Main Stage for delicious chicken, veggie burgers and potato salad. Feel free to 
bring your own potluck dish to share with your group.

The Sugar Beets will once again get our toes to tapping in the grass, and you 
might find a bear or two of the teddy variety hidden in a booth or tree – or 

who knows where?

Please leave Rover at home.

Camping is Sunday night only. The Ritz will be open 7 pm to 11 pm on Sun-
day night.

We could use some help serving up the goodies, so if you’re available and 
willing, please let norma know at norma@oregoncountryfair.org and we’ll put 

you to very fun work.

See you at the picnic.

mailto:norma@oregoncountryfair.org
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Dear FFN,
I am writing about a very un-sexy, wonky issue, 

but one that I think is important to all voting mem-
bers. It is about the Bylaws (the Constitution of the 
OCF community) and member voting rights. There 
is a VOTING section of the Bylaws, which defines 
member voting rights. This paragraph receives special 
protection under another article, which requires any 
change to these voting rights be approved by a vote 

This newsletter is for the  
Oregon Country Fair Family 
and all material is volun-
teered from the membership.

Opinions expressed here are those of 
the authors and do not necessarily reflect the policies of 
the Fair or the FFN.

Letters must be limited to 300 words. They will be 
edited for length and clarity. Please include name, Fair 
Affiliation and a method of communication (i.e. phone 
number or e-mail).

FAMILY 
LETTERS

of the membership. The voting section of the Bylaws 
defines what members get to vote on, and when a new 
member obtains voting rights.

A recent proposal to establish a minimum age 
for membership also contained a change to remove 
the provision about when a member’s voting rights 
begin from the protected section of the Bylaws. The 
argument was that when a member’s voting rights 
begin was an administrative detail and not a protected 
voting right. There has been much consternation over 
this issue and I confess to being the prime instigator of 
dissent. WHETHER one gets to vote is just as much a 
voting right as WHAT one gets to vote on.

This proposal has been sent back to committee, and 
I’m hopeful for a good resolution. However, during 
the August Board meeting, a member of the commit-
tee said he intends to propose a change to Article XI 
(the source of the special protection for voting rights), 
apparently to exclude when voting rights begin from 
that protection. I do not understand approaching this 
by narrowing the definition of voting rights.

We should embrace the idea that the Bylaws guaran-
tee every member a right to vote after 30 days of mem-
bership. Not 60 days, not 90 days, but 30 days. If that 
needs to change, ask the membership’s permission to 
change the language.
Steven “FireDIC” Berkson
Fire Crew

Photo © 2024 Imagerium

Bylaws Guarantee Right 
to Vote after 30 Days
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The OCF Board wishes to explore and further our 
commitment to Equity, Diversity, Inclusion and Be-
longing (EDIB) policies. Our community has told us 
that this is important. To do this the Board is forming 
a work group (consisting of around five to 10 people) 
to review our EDIB policies and recommend changes 
as necessary. This work group is authorized for a term 
of nine months following the appointment of members 
at which time the work group will report back to the 
Board. The work group will dissolve after delivering 
their report unless their term is extended by the Board. 

The work group shall: 

• Coordinate with Fair CARE to define EDIB terms 
used at the Fair including but not limited to: “equity,” 
“diversity,” “inclusion,” “belonging,” “safe space” and 
“marginalized community.”

• Conduct a statistically accurate demographic 
survey of the 2024 Fair participants (not including the 
public) and analyze the results. Where available, pro-
vide comparisons to the demographics of Lane County. 

• Collect data on the status of EDIB at the Fair. This 
includes reviewing our systems for collecting EDIB 
incidents at the Fair and making recommendations for 
improvement. 

• Determine both the governance and operational 
implications of the collected data. Highlight areas of 
celebration and areas for growth. Determine other rec-
ommendations from this data.

The work group needs members with skills and 
qualifications in collaboration, data collection, policy 
analysis and organizational change with an emphasis 
on issues and policies around EDIB. Parties should be 
prepared to attend (virtually or in person) one meeting 
per month, to do work outside of the meetings, and be 
available for other meetings as required as we develop 
policy to recommend to the board around our EDIB 
goals.

While our goal is to have all of these qualities rep-
resented in the EDIB work group, we do not expect 
every individual to possess all of these qualities. We 
are seeking balanced representation of all aspects of the 
Oregon Country Fair organization. In order to create 
space for new leaders, people new to committee work 
are encouraged to apply. We encourage people from 
all walks of life, backgrounds, and identities to apply. 

More information is available at: oregoncountryfair.net.
Letters of interest should be sent to office@oregon-

countryfair.org or mailed to Oregon Country Fair, 442 
Lawrence St, Eugene, OR 97401. Please put EDIB in the 
subject line.

Application deadline is August 30, 2024.

Board Work Group to Review EDIB Policies 
Needs Members

Photo © 2024 Imagerium

http://oregoncountryfair.net. 
mailto:office@oregoncountryfair.org
mailto:office@oregoncountryfair.org
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Haiku from Camp
small speckled bird
hops along a branch

swoops between our tents

Sea Change
tension runs high on the Admissions Crew

they’ve been told we’re doing something new
no paper ticket to behold

guests come in with a QR code

training Thursday, and Friday, too
the public to flow in very soon 

programmed cell phones in hand
the crew scans the codes again and again

it does so smoothly all rejoice
to see this 21st century choice

On the Path
emerging from the dust
a river of blue dragon
sequin cloth for scales
and music for a roar

the crowd parts and cheers

by Shasta “the butterfly” Hatter
Elder (formerly Admissions)
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Fair Thee Well: Mary Wagner

Mary Lois Wagner died June 
5, freed at last from the lingering 
effects of a hemorrhagic stroke in 
2013 and Lewy body dementia. For 
the last three years, she was cared 
for by some of the kindest, most 
thoughtful people imaginable, the 
caregivers at Elder Health & Living 
in Springfield.

Mary was born in Portland in 
1943 and, except for a year living 
and working in Paris, she lived 
within walking distance of the Wil-
lamette River her entire life. She was 
a woman of many and varied talents 
and accomplishments. A fabulous 
cook, she started Mama’s Home 
Fried Truck Stop (now Pegasus Piz-
za) in 1972. Earlier, she cooked at 
the People’s Café and afterwards at 
Godtz Garden Restaurant.

Mary graduated from the Univer-
sity of Oregon School of Law in 1980. 
She worked as a family law lawyer 
in partnership with Lynn Shepard 
and became a fierce advocate for the 
rights and needs of children.

Mary attended and volunteered 
at the Oregon Country Fair for more 
than four decades, starting October 
1970 when she was a cook for the 
People’s Café booth at the first Re-

naissance Fair held on the Long 
Tom River site. She volunteered 
as Registration coordinator in the 
1970s, served as the first Fair sec-
retary, wrote the Fair’s original by-
laws in 1979, volunteered for Info 
Crew for many years, and served 
several terms on the Fair’s Board 
of Directors. 

She was an avid and talented 
watercolorist and a member of 
the Watercolor Society of Oregon 
and Eugene’s New Zone Gallery. 
She spoke fluent French. She back-
packed the Inca Trail to Machu 
Pichu, bicycled from Saigon to Hue 
in Vietnam, canoed the Bowron 

Lake circuit in BC, did a week-long 
kayak trip in Haida Gwaii, and raft-
ed down many Northwest rivers. 
She was an avid birder and looked 
forward to annual outings to Mal-
heur Wildlife Refuge with her best 
friends whom she knew as “The 
Little Sisters of Gladys.”

Mary is survived by her husband 
of 26 years, Doug Mitchell, and her 
three sisters and two brothers.

Mary Wagner enjoying the Fair
© Ray Heslep

Mary Wagner
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Fair Thee Well: Bill Wright

Bill Wright, a multitalented crafter at the Touch the 
Earth booth at the Oregon Country Fair and Saturday 
Market, died April 12, 2024.

Born on February 20, 1943, in Illinois to parents 
Howard and Thelma Wright, Bill grew up in the Los 
Angeles and Glendale areas of Southern California 
with his brother Howard, and sister Sherry. During 
childhood Bill suffered a bout of polio, which left him 
with a weak leg.

“Bill always liked anything to do with the outdoors,” 
his brother Howard said. “He couldn’t walk normally. 
He had a brace, but he didn’t let that stop him.”

The brothers often took long camping on trips in the 
King’s Canyon backcountry. Since Bill couldn’t carry a 
backpack, they would rent a burro to carry their gear. 
One time the outfitters didn’t have a burro, so they rent-
ed a pack horse instead. On that trip, Bill accidentally 

left his camera in the middle of a long hike and didn’t 
miss the camera until the brothers got back to camp.

“I took the pack horse,” Howard remembers, “put a 
blanket on him, and rode him to the place Bill described 
where he thought he had left his camera. Miraculously, 
I found it!”

Bill graduated from Glendale High School and at-
tended Glendale Community College. He lived for a 
while in San Francisco, then came to Oregon to visit 
a friend in the 1970s. He fell in love with Oregon and 
settled in Eugene, where he set up a booth at the Satur-
day Market selling stained-glass pieces and handmade 
belts. He also sold his wares at the Oregon Country Fair 
every summer.

Around that time, Sue Schaeffer met Bill through 
whitewater kayaking. 

“His boat was modified with a clamp on the right 

Cathy Coulson-Keegan and Bill Wright at their Fair booth in 2008

by Suzi Prozanski, Fair Family News

Continued on next page...



page 9                Fair Family News    Volume 32 Issue 3   August 2024

side to hold his weaker leg in place,” Sue said. “Despite 
the effects of polio, Bill was a strong and skillful boater 
with a good roll. He showed me the little secret spots 
on rivers—where rocks dance, or little ferny grottos no 
one else was noticing. He could climb anything with 
his crutches.

“In 1989, we ran the Colorado through the Grand 
Canyon with friends. We stopped about halfway down 
at Phantom Ranch, where he called (his partner at 
the time) Cathy Coulson-Keegan. With great courage, 
Cathy did not tell him that her son Curtis had been 
killed a few days previous in the earthquake in San 
Francisco. I have always admired her for that, because 
Bill would have hiked out had he known. On crutches. 
She allowed him to enjoy the rare opportunity that 
boating the Grand Canyon represents. Bill was a man 
of courage and determination. He would not let polio 
hold him back.”

Bill had met Cathy during their Dream Group meet-
ings at Eugene’s Unitarian Church. They told their 
friends, “We fell in love with each other’s dreams.”

After they got married in 1991, Bill and Cathy trav-
eled to craft fairs all over, plus wholesale markets in San 
Francisco and New York. But they eventually agreed to 
concentrate on the Eugene Saturday Market, the Holi-
day Market, and the Oregon Country Fair.

Sue Theolass, whose booth at Saturday Market sat 
near Bill and Cathy’s, remembered the work Bill put 
into setting up their market booth. “There was a lot 
to bring for that booth,” she said. “Bill modified the 
interior of their van to accommodate everything with 
rafters, side bars, and hooks. Each piece of the booth and 
their art had a secure place. Bill would climb into the 
back of the van and pass things to helpers—often other 
crafters—until the van was emptied. Set up would then 
commence. After that, Bill would usually hike to the top 
of Skinner’s Butte. He was a wonder.”

For the 1994 Country Fair, Bill started sharing Cathy’s 
booth on Abbey Rode. They began collaborating, fash-
ioning handmade silk lanterns with Asian-inspired im-
ages of bamboo trees, flowers, water birds, and dragons. 
Cathy created the designs, they both contributed to the 
screen-printing, and Bill built the frameworks for the 
lanterns.

Their Touch the Earth booth at the Fair was “a center 
of their lives,” Sue Theolass said.

 “Bill delighted in carving his intricate stone sculp-
tures,” she said. “Each year they would plan the layout 
and the ponds, with major help from their crew who 
were like family, making a gentle space to share with 
everyone. The relationships they made with their crew, 
Fair neighbors, and customers gave them everlasting 
joy. The Saturday evening wine-and-cheese gatherings 
had quite the following. You never knew who would 
be there, and Bill and Cathy warmly greeted each at-
tendee.”

Even though he wasn’t a member, Bill often attended 
the Craft Committee and Path Planning meetings with 
Cathy. Bill also joined Cathy during Fair Board elections 
to help count the votes.

In 2001, Bill and Cathy bought a house in Veneta that 
had room to spread out their work. They turned a big 
den into their screen-print studio. In the back yard, Bill 
and a friend put up windows and siding on an unfin-
ished shop, then added ventilation for Bill’s welding 
studio. Cathy planted a bamboo garden out front and 
they put in a pond. Many an evening, Bill and Cathy 
would enjoy the peace of sitting out together in their 
bamboo garden, basking in the soft glow of their hand-
made lanterns.

Cathy and Bill frequently donated artwork to 
fund-raisers, including the OCF Spring Fling, Saturday 
Market’s Kareng Fund, and numerous nonprofit auc-
tions.

In the early 2000s, Cathy and Bill created lanterns 
with a special “OCF Info” design that are still used to 
illuminate the Fair’s Information Booths at night. 

After Cathy died in 2022, Bill was unable to bring 
Touch the Earth to the Fair in 2023.

“He was granted a wristband so he could still at-
tend,” Sue Theolass said. “He walked from his home in 
Veneta to the Far Side. The Far Side folks were so gra-
cious giving hugs and welcomes, he loved that. He was 
able to visit lots of old friends in the Eight, swapping 
tales and reminiscing. It was lovely to see him smile and 
hear his laugh, he had such a good laugh. Those visits 
kept him going for a while.”

Bill is pre-deceased by his parents and his wife, 
Cathy. He is survived by his brother Howard and sister 
Sherry, and their families; his grand-niece Amanda; and 
three stepchildren: Casey, Marco and Teresa.

... continued from previous page
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Recently Unclassified 
Material

We accept UnClassifieds up to 30 words 
for $5 each, per issue. Send listing with $5 
to O.C.F.-F.F.N. 442 Lawrence St. Eugene, 
OR 97401. For questions, information 
about display underwriting and to sub-
mit listings, Email: ffnunderwriting@
gmail.com

LOSE SOMETHING AT THE FAIR?
Please email lostandfound@oregoncoun-
tryfair.org Give a detailed description
of your lost item as well as your contact
information If we have it, we will be sure
to return it to you.

For Sale 17 ft. custom made fiberglass 
canoe. Unsinkable and very stable, per-
fect for family. Very good condition, a 
few scratches. $300. Text only to 541-343-
7860. Has floated Miss Piggy’s and The 8.

C R E A T I V E
S E R V I C E S

Videography & Editing

Local Green Screen Studio

Website Support & DIY Training

Design & Tech Support for Crafters

Sean Bonsell

www.starchildcreative.com

Serving Eugene & Beyond

Photo © 2023 Imagerium
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8/17 - William Clark Green
8/18 - Growing Pains, Grumpster, IX of Swords
8/21 - Guttermouth
8/31 - Cap’n Trips presents Dylan & the Dead
9/12 - Peter Antoniou
9/13 - Traveling Wilburys Revue
9/26 - Andre Nickatina
9/28 - The National Parks
9/29 - Feng E
9/30 - City of the Sun
10/6 - Mike Love & the Full Circle
10/10 - Kyle Smith

(888) CAFE-MAM • CAFEMAM.COM
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Board of Directors Meeting 
June 30, 2024, 4 pm 

(Subject to approval by the Board at the August 2024, Board meeting) 
In person only at Alice’s Fire pit, no Zoom or YouTube. 

 
Board Directors present: John Alexander, Anthony “AJ” Jackson (President), Sandra Bauer, 

George Braddock, Paxton Hoag, Tom Horn, Kevin Levy, Sue Theolass, Jon Steinhart, and Lisa 
Parker. Absent Board Members: Arna Shaw (Vice President) and Teresa Vaughn. Other Board 
officers present: Hilary Anthony (Treasurer), and Stephen Diercouff (Secretary). Staff present: 
Kirsten Bolton (Executive Director), Vanessa Roy (Marketing Manager), Norma Sax (Office 
Manager), Sunny Arthurs (Assistant Event Manager), and Steven Berkson (Facilitator). 

The meeting was facilitated by Steven Berkson. 
 

Announcements 
 

Stephen D.: Knows we’re all busy getting ready for our big event but after that is another big 
event in the fall: our annual election. Deadline for Advisory Petitions to go on the ballot is July 31. 
For anybody interested in running for Board of Directors, there are four positions that will be 
voted on, and August 18 is the deadline for candidate statements. Annual membership meeting is 
October 12. Ballots due October 19. Elections page will go on web page after the event. 

Norma: Teddy Bear picnic is August 18. 
Paxton: Traditional evaluation meeting will be the morning of the picnic. 

 
Minutes Review 

 
Jon Steinhart moved to correct the spelling of his name on page 17 of the minutes, removing 

an “h.” 
Approved by unanimous consent. 
Sue pointed out that Jon S.’s announcement was trimmed, leaving out “that’s what I love about 

our community” and after saying people spouting vitriol on Facebook don’t represent our 
community, the comment about “those people taking their attitude elsewhere and start their own 
misery festival.” Would like both parts of his comments put back in the official minutes.  

Approved by unanimous consent.  
The Board approved by unanimous consent the minutes of the June 3, 2024, meeting as 

amended. 
 

Agenda Review and New Business 
 

Sandra moved and Tom seconded to postpone all Old Business to the August meeting. 
Jon Steinhart is really disappointed because he drove 200 miles just to vote on the Carbon 

Neutral Motion. 
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AJ: Received word from Carbon Neutral folks that they didn’t have a representative who could 
attend today, so they asked for the postponement, not a Board decision. 

The motion passed: 8-0-2; Paxton and Sue abstained. 
 

Member Input 
 

Lawrence Taylor: The meeting is pronounced June-LIE, portmanteau of June and July. All 
June-ly meetings have a tradition of expressing gratitude for the OCF Board of Directors. Sat 
where each of them sat for 18 years. It might be tougher now than it used to be. Disagreement 
exists between them and membership but we need to deeply appreciate and love our common 
community. Their role is embodiment of will of membership through their election. Thank you to 
BoD. I love you and keep at it.  

Sean Bonsell: Fair TV, which can be found on .net site. It is live streaming on Youtube from 
video archives, with Main Stage performances, ambiance performers and interviews. Streaming 
24-7 and through Fair as well. 
 

Staff Report – Executive Director 
 

We are 11 days from opening day of OCF 2024. The excitement is building. Everyone is 
working hard to make this another spectacular Fair. I want to give a heartfelt thank-you to all our 
volunteers, artists, entertainers and restaurateurs for their dedication and contributions. It takes all 
of us to make the magic happen every year. 

  
Administration 
Sunshine Database: The database will close on July 5 at 11:59 pm. This means no more entry 

into the database by Booth Reps, Coordinators or Crew Leads. Wristband lists will be printed at 
the Eugene office on Saturday, July 6. Any changes after July 5 will be done the old-fashioned way, 
on paper and through the Inventory Yurt or at the Sticker Booth. Credit cards and cash are the 
only forms of payment accepted for inventory purchases after July 5 and must be done by the 
Inventory Yurt or the Sticker Booth. We are excited for next year’s database upgrades. This is a 
three-year project and each year we will be enhancing the user experience, as well as the back end 
for reporting. Our goal is to be paperless by the third year. To date we have 7,289 active users. 
16,603 people in the system. More than a million dollars have been processed through the 
database. It has met the goal in base form, making it easier for people to pay for inventory. First 
year of anything is always hard and we appreciate everyone’s commitment. It will improve every 
year. 

Culture Jam: We have registered 50 youth for this year’s camp. It runs August 1 – 8. 
Fundraising has been very successful and we are able to offer many scholarships to youth this 
year. 

Sound Task Force: The Sound Task Force will be doing monitoring for “conversational levels” 
at permitted performances. There will be three professionals monitoring decibel levels at 
permitted performances, as well. All amplified sound permits end at 2 am, or earlier  
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If you experience amplified sound after 2 am, please report it to the nearest Information Booth 
or Security personnel so that they can follow up. Acoustic music is allowed without a sound 
permit, but if it gets too loud, we will request the volume be lowered after 2 am. Let’s all do our 
part to ensure that the beautiful music we all enjoy happens at a volume and time that doesn’t 
cause disruption to those trying to get rest for the next day’s responsibilities and activities  

2024 Permits: All permits are approved. Inspections take place Wednesday – Friday of crunch 
week.  

Event & Site Management: Met with the city of Veneta management team and Lane County 
Sheriffs for lunch at Main Camp kitchen on Friday, June 21. This is always a productive meeting 
where we share what’s new. The site is looking amazing. Lots of clean up, but also lots of projects 
that enhance the event are being done. We have created a Native Craft area in Xavanadu this year. 
Added and rebuilt several artist booths. Installed two 5,000-gallon water storage tanks for the 
water system. Upgraded showers. Permitted four existing structures in Xavanadu. This is a long-
term project to bring all booths in Xavanadu to be code compliant. Internet upgrades. Completed 
the compost slab at the Winery. Purchased 40 portable toilets to increase coverage during Pre-Fair 
and reduce rental costs during the Fair.  

 
Marketing: 
2024 Tickets: We are up 25 percent in revenue and more than a thousand tickets over 2023. We 

are sitting at 60 percent sold (this will be higher by the Board meeting). We moved to General 
Admission - Regular Price tickets at $60 each day, on June 16 through the event. Tickets are no 
longer available to purchase through the Eugene office. We have sold 9,846 for Friday, 10,457 for 
Saturday, and 6,091 for Sunday. Friday and Sunday have higher ticket sales, which is a change 
from previous years, when Saturday is more popular. 

 
Treasurers’ Report 

 
Hilary: We are not sure how dust will settle this time of year. What we do know is that this 

year has been a big lift with ice storm and new database, both making it and learning to use it. It 
will help us with cash collection and to stay in contact with all members rather than just 
coordinators. Important project that will get easier. Still working to control growth. Major projects 
were catchup, which is great to be able to focus on now that we’re not trying to grow. We need to 
focus on getting infrastructure. Many crews helped over the weekend. 
 

Committee and Working Group Reports 
 

Committees should send their reports to Vanessa (vanessa@oregoncountryfair.org), to be posted on the 
.net site and included in the Board packet. 

 
Elders Committee met May 23 and the minutes are here: https://oregoncountryfair.net/wp-

content/uploads/bsk-pdf-manager/2024/06/EldersCommMtg052324.pdf  
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Energy Park met on May 7 and the minutes are here: https://oregoncountryfair.net/wp-con-
tent/uploads/bsk-pdf-manager/2023/06/Energy-Park-meeting-5-7-23.pdf  

Energy Park met May 19 and the minutes are here: https://oregoncountryfair.net/wp-con-
tent/uploads/bsk-pdf-manager/2024/06/ENERGY-PARK-MEETING-5-19-24.pdf  

 Energy Park met on June 9 and the minutes are here: https://oregoncountryfair.net/wp-con-
tent/uploads/bsk-pdf-manager/2024/07/Energy-Park-Minutes-6-9-24.pdf  

 
Food Committee met on April 23 and the minutes are here: https://oregoncountryfair.net/wp-

content/uploads/bsk-pdf-manager/2024/06/4.23.24-Food-Committee-Notes.pdf  
 

The Board approved the Committee Reports by unanimous acclimation. 
 

Old Business 
 POSTPONED until August meeting 

 
Clarify the effective beginning of terms of newly elected Directors (John Alexander, George 

Braddock, Paxton Hoag, Kevin Levy, Lisa Parker, Sue Theolass, and Teresa Vaughn)  
 
Change the petition signature requirement from a hard number to a percentage of members 

voting in the last election (John Alexander, George Braddock, Paxton Hoag, Kevin Levy, Lisa 
Parker, Sue Theolass, and Teresa Vaughn)  

 
Update goal of being a Carbon Neutral Event by the year 2030 (Lisa Parker, Sandra Bauer, Sue 

Theolass, AJ Jackson, John Alexander and Teresa Vaughn)  
 
 

New Business 
 
Establish a minimum age for OCF membership (John Alexander, George Braddock, Paxton 

Hoag, Kevin Levy, Lisa Parker, Sue Theolass, and Teresa Vaughn)  
 
Process to keep committees in good standing (Sandra Bauer, Teresa Vaughn, Paxton Hoag, AJ 

Jackson and Arna Shaw)  
 
Appoint Aaron Moffet and Jill Carter to Food Committee (Sue Theolass, Paxton Hoag and AJ 

Jackson)  
 
Appoint Glenn Dolphin to LUMP Committee (Sue Theolass, Paxton Hoag and George 

Braddock)  
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Meeting Evaluation 
 

Last round for the good of the peach 
Jon Steinhart: Big difference between Zoom meeting and meeting in person. No mosquitoes on 

Zoom! 
Paxton: Likes meeting in person. Thinks we do better when we meet on the site. Loves June-ly 

meeting for this reason. Would like to return to hybrid meetings with Eugene in-person option. 
John Alexander: Being here is wonderful. Seeing volunteers is inspiring. On the way here he 

got to see the Human Intervention refresher course, which feels like part of this meeting, even 
though it’s not technically. 

Lawrence Taylor: In-person meetings are entirely different event, mosquitoes notwithstanding. 
All those still on the Board that remember in-person meetings trusts would prefer that. 

Sue: It really is nice to meet in person and wishes more of the membership was there. 
Apologizes and is remiss but can’t remember all the new food carts. One is Pure Love Chocolate 
that will be where Maty’s Peruvian has been, which is taking a year off. It’s stevia-sweetened 
chocolate that is really good, has to be good to get past Food Committee’s tastings. Where Olive 
Grove used to be, which has retired, there is going to be a fish booth. New Day Bakery has retired 
and Lettuce Inn will replace it with all-organic salads and drinks that they make the base for, 
which will be on Left Bank in L82. Corn Cart will have simple, delicious corn in a cup in F14. 
Palace Coffee roasters at F15, nitro coffee that is delicious, on Strawberry Lane. Panna Cotta 
Grotto, F18. They went through arduous food testing and blew the Committee away. 

Jon: All booth information will be on searchable laptops in all Info booths. He will update info 
with data stick if last-minute updates are made. 

Steven: Would love to have hybrid meeting. Believes we are missing people when that 
happens, those who only see video. There would need to be a focus on trying to include the 
remote folks and not just focus on those in the room.  

Lisa: Good to see everyone in person. 
Kevin: Loves meeting in person and seeing the Fair come alive. Very energizing. 
Tom: Thanks to Stephen for all the work on elections. Probably does more volunteer work on it 

than he does on his real job. 
 

 
Next Board Meeting –August 5, 7 pm via Zoom 

 
President’s Peace 

 
AJ: Heard a lot of thank yous and appreciation for volunteers. We need to lean into 

appreciation when we need help. Would like to bring kindness and fairness into the Fair. Go out of 
your way to be kind. We are in positions of authority, no matter what we believe. When volunteers 
are here, let’s be kind. Has been watching staff really closely over the last few years. They are 
incredible with the volunteers and wants to express huge appreciation. Thanks to Steven B. for 
doing what he does. To the Board, we don’t always get along or agree but one of the things he is 
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learning is to release things. Hopes that they learn to release negative energy that we’ve had over 
the last few years. Rebuild trust. Thinks we are on a journey to do that. Wants to focus on it over 
the next few months as they deal with difficult issues. Assumed there would be perks to this job, 
and what he has learned is that the group of folks that step up to represent the Fair at the top are 
awesome human beings. There is no glory. Thanks for your service. 
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Board of Directors Meeting 
August 5, 2024, 7 pm 

(Subject to approval by the Board at the September 2024, Board meeting) 
Zoom remote online and live streamed on YouTube 

YouTube recording link: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=OQxYh5UqAu0 
 

Board Directors present: John Alexander, Anthony “AJ” Jackson, (President), Sandra Bauer, 
George Braddock, Paxton Hoag, Kevin Levy, Arna Shaw (Vice President), Sue Theolass, Jon 
Steinhart, Lisa Parker and Teresa Vaughn. Absent Board Members: Tom Horn. Other Board 
officers present: Hilary Anthony (Treasurer), and Stephen Diercouff (Secretary). Staff present: 
Kirsten Bolton (Executive Director), Vanessa Roy (Marketing Manager), Norma Sax (Office 
Manager), Alex Zabala (Office Assistant), Sunny Arthurs (Assistant Event Manager), Steven 
Berkson (Facilitator) and Anna DiBenedetto (Board Scribe). 

The meeting was facilitated by Steven Berkson. 
 

Announcements 
 

Stephen D.: Election is coming up in October. If interested in running for Board of Directors, 
there will be four openings. Candidate statements are due August 18. All info on .net 
(https://oregoncountryfair.net) site on Elections page. Email elections@oregoncountryfair.org with 
any questions. September 19 is the deadline to register to become a member. If you received a 
wristband or worker day pass, you are eligible, but only if you submit an application, which can 
be found on the .net site. On September 29 the Get Out the Vote Candidate Forum will take place. 
On October 12, the Annual Membership meeting will be at the LCC Longhouse. At that meeting, 
we will get financial reports, the State of the Peach and introduce candidates. One week later on 
October 19, ballots are due at the Fair Office; postmark does not count. 

 
AJ: The Board has extended deadline to sign up to be part of EDIB Work Group. Go to .net site 

to find information about what the work will be and to sign up. If you’re interested in equity, 
diversity, inclusion and belonging, please sign up. Only had three applications so far. Looking for 
far more people. 

 
Paxton: Annual Fair Evaluation meeting will be held August 18, Sunday morning before picnic 

from 11 am to 2 pm, at Alice’s fire pit. It’s the standard Evaluation meeting where they select 
subjects, have breakout groups and then give a report at the end. He and Jen-Lin will run it, as 
they have done for several years now. 
 

Minutes Review 
(YouTube video: 0:06:05) 

 
Jon Steinhart: The last line on first page of the meeting notes was not exactly what he was 

saying. He was not saying he was disappointed about not being able to vote on the Carbon 
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Neutral motion, he was commenting on the weirdness of having to drive 200 miles to vote on a 
Carbon Neutral motion. Not requesting to change previous minutes, just wanted it noted here. 

The Board approved the minutes of the June-ly June 30, 2024, meeting by unanimous 
consent, with Arna abstaining. 
 

Agenda Review and New Business 
(YouTube video: 0:07:30) 

 
AJ moved and Teresa seconded to allow the Carbon Neutral group to make a 10-minute 

presentation right after the motion about it. 
The motion passed by unanimous consent. 
 
AJ moved and Sandra seconded to move the Carbon Neutral motion to the top of the 

agenda. 
The motion passed by unanimous consent. 
 
Sue moved and Teresa seconded to move Committee Appointments after the Carbon 

Neutral motion, since one of those candidates is present. 
The motion passed by unanimous consent. 
 
The agenda as amended passed by unanimous consent. 

 
Member Input 

(YouTube video 0:11:12) 
 

Heather: At the Bylaws/Elections Committee meeting, the attorney gave permission to share 
the opinion at the Annual Membership meeting about membership age and other things. Requests 
that this be read ASAP, so members have more time to think about it and have time to formulate 
comments accordingly. 

Ann: Can’t find June-ly meeting minutes because wasn’t able to attend. Board minutes page 
doesn’t have anything posted since February 6. Members should be able to find them easier. All 
vommittees should post agendas at least one day ahead of their meetings, but a week prior is best 
practice. 
 

Staff Report – Executive Director 
(YouTube video 0:13:25) 

 
Congratulations to everyone on another great Fair! Deep gratitude to the Coordinators, Crew 

Leaders and volunteer Staff for getting the site ready; To the artists, entertainers and restaurateurs 
for putting on a great show; to the employees who work year-round to support all the amazing 
individuals that make the Fair a success. You are all an essential part of making the Fair magic. I 
hope you feel the love you create!  
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There were lots of successes this year and a couple challenges. I want to address the challenges 
first. There has been a lot of negative feedback on the portable toilets. This is not a new complaint, 
as we received many complaints in 2022 and 2023 about Honey Buckets. We listen to your 
feedback and combined with their price increase we felt it prudent to seek a new portable toilet 
provider. I do acknowledge that this year was particularly rough.  

Our five-year contract ended with Honey Buckets in 2022. In 2023 they quoted a new five-year 
contract and the first year of the contract was triple what it had been. It increased significantly 
each year of the quote. We agreed to a one-year contract so that we could seek competitive 
bids. We immediately reached out to all local portable toilet providers. Several wouldn’t bid 
because they were already committed to the campgrounds around our event and couldn’t handle 
such a big event. United Site Services appeared through our equipment rental relationship with 
United Rentals. We invited them to the 2023 event to see our portable toilet needs. They were 
confident they could provide the service we needed at a competitive rate. We agreed to a one-year 
service agreement. All the details were provided to them — quantities needed, delivery dates, 
service schedules, etc. Ultimately, they didn’t deliver the units on time or the units we 
expected. An example is the handwashing stations. We expected quad-handwashing stations and 
only received doubles. Doubles only last a couple hours at best due to their limited water storage 
tanks. By the time we realized they shipped the wrong ones, it was too late to get the correct ones 
in time for the Fair. All of this created a cascading effect where we were barely able to get all the 
units in place before we opened to the public. Once we opened the Fair, things started to level out. 
We had toilet paper fairies delivering toilet paper in large quantities to make sure each unit didn’t 
run out. Then we were sabotaged by people stealing the toilet paper and throwing it in the trash, 
which made it hard to keep them well stocked. There have been assertions that we hired a budget 
portable toilet service provider. I can assure you that is not the case. They came highly 
recommended and handle large events across the country. We are a unique peach, and it does take 
time to learn our venue. There was a huge learning curve, on both sides. We knew this wasn’t 
going to be easy, and I apologize for the inconvenience this caused our Fair family. 

One of the successes was our new ticket provider — Afton Tickets. This was a seamless 
transition. We were able to scan both admissions and parking without any technology issues. Our 
office ticket sales added a new option for in-person ticket purchasing. Our three-day ticket buyers 
didn’t have to stand in long lines to get their wristbands. There was no need for Will Call pick 
up. This made for a faster entry into the event for the public. I look forward to continuing this 
modern process for ticket sales. 

2024 Admissions (+/- vs. 2023): Friday = 13,703 (+1,297). Saturday = 15,500 (+100). Sunday = 
10,116 (-1,013). Increase across all three days = 335. 

Budget 
Most revenue categories achieved, or exceeded budget. Reconciled July financials will be 

presented to the Board at the September Board meeting. Expenses won’t be fully known until after 
September 30. This is the deadline for Coordinators to submit all expenses for the 2024 Fair. 

 
 

 

page 20                Fair Family News    Volume 32 Issue 3   August 2024



Administration 
The 2023 Financial Statements are underway. I expect to have them to the Board at the 

September Meeting. We will begin the 2023 990 and CT-12 Tax Filings in early August. I expect to 
have them to the Board at the October Meeting. 

The Board of Directors Election is October 19. Ballots are due at the Eugene office by 8 pm on 
October 19. Candidate Statement deadline is August 18 at 8 pm. Please email them to 
elections@oregoncoutryfair.org. September 19 is the deadline to register to vote in this election. A 
Candidate Forum will be scheduled September 29. The Annual Membership meeting is October 12 
at 6 pm at the LCC Longhouse. 

Marketing 
The Media covered our event well. Social Media coverage was excellent. Advertising was 

effective. Ticket sales were on par with 2023. Oregon Public Broadcasting spent all three days at 
our event and we look forward to a watch party when they release the Art Beat episode about us, 
so stay tuned for information on that. 

Event Management 
Teddy Bear Picnic is Sunday, August 18, 2 pm – dusk. There is no camping on-site on 

Saturday, August 17. Volunteers can camp on Sunday night, August 18. The entertainment is the 
Sugar Beets from 4-7 pm. Chicken and sides will be served at 3 pm. Feel free to bring a dish to 
share with your picnic group. No sides are needed to share with the entire picnic. 

Here is a synopsis of our SUP to show what’s allowed and not allowed for the Teddy Bear 
Picnic: Gatherings of single-day events for small social gatherings of members and guests such as 
weddings, picnics, and memorials for a maximum of 500 persons six times between April through 
October. Music will be limited from 3 pm to 10 pm and will be subject to the constraints outlined 
in the September 22, 2016, noise survey report authored by Arthur Noxon to ensure compliance 
with Lane County noise regulations. Any amplified music associated with the events will occur at 
a temporary stage area located in the same position as the annual event stage. Camping would 
occur in areas used for camping during the annual Oregon Country Fair event, sanitation would 
be provided by portable toilets, and parking to occur in the Hub area and Scof Lot. The events 
would typically occur on a Saturday with participants arriving on Saturday and departing on 
Sunday. 

Site Management 
The site is looking good and almost everything has been put away. Culture Jam is happening 

now and will be put away shortly after it is over. After the Teddy Bear Picnic, the Beaver Open is 
the next event the site employees will be prepping for. It is held Labor Day Weekend.  

 
Treasurers’ Report 

(YouTube video: 0:22:42) 
 

Hilary: Hopes everyone had a fantastic Fair. It might have been the first profitable one since 
2019, but only preliminary results are in so far. Big shout-out to crews with cash input, such as 
Inventory, Wristband, Commemorative Sales, Registration, Database, Admissions (paid parking) 
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etc. These crews are handling massive amounts of money and they are doing a great job. We are in 
the middle of changing a lot of the system. Big leap forward with the database. 

Capacity update as it relates to finances: 2019 had so many people that we wanted to scale 
back, so we aim to have about same number of people per day as 2018, which was close to 18,000 
people camping, 2,500 with day passes and average 15,000 buying tickets per day. One change is 
that demand from public for tickets is softer, less than 15,000. We did sell out on Saturday this year 
but not Friday and Sunday. Internally we’ve been trying to look at what are the priorities for 
allocating passes, budget-wise. Fair has commitment to Elders, which has grown since 2018. Their 
crew coordinators have advocated for changes that will operationally serve them better. It’s hard 
to compare because things have been reclassified and not all numbers are in, but entertainer 
numbers are solid, fewer teens with paid passes, fewer day passes and fewer management trades. 
We are hitting goal of less people on site than 2019 but we’re below 2018 with big shift. In 2017 we 
had more day people than camping people, but now we have more campers than admissions 
people. Day pass people are in a special category. We are having more people to service the 
organization and make goals happen, but in turn we have obligations to support those sleeping 
overnight. Let’s keep trying to figure out the sweet spot. It could take a few years to figure out 
how. Hopes the Board will keep these capacity limits. 

A shout-out to Shawn and Jon S. as well as others from Database Crew. It is an amazing thing, 
even though it was a bumpy start. To have contemporaneous universal info about different budget 
categories is new for us. In the past, treasurers would have to go to many different systems and 
spreadsheets and make estimates, so it’s much easier to analyze finances with DB data now. Also, 
we can email everyone individually instead of needing to rely on crew leaders. People can pay 
individually instead of paying coordinators having tens of thousands of dollars in their possession. 
Database is a very valuable asset that we’ve been investing in. Very impressed by levels of details 
that people can absorb. More will be shared at the membership meeting in October in Annual 
Report. 
 
 

Committee and Working Group Reports 
 

Committees should send their reports to Vanessa (vanessa@oregoncountryfair.org), to be posted on the 
.net site and included in the Board packet. 

 
Elders Committee met May 23, 2024 and the minutes are here: 

https://oregoncountryfair.net/wp-content/uploads/bsk-pdf-
manager/2024/06/EldersCommMtg052324.pdf  

 
The Board accepted the minutes as presented by unanimous consent. 
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Old Business 
(YouTube video: 0:29:41) 

 
Update goal of being a Carbon Neutral Event by the year 2030 (Lisa Parker, Sandra Bauer, Sue 

Theolass, AJ Jackson, John Alexander and Teresa Vaughn)  
Sandra moved and Jon S. seconded to continue the Fair’s environmental leadership and to 

do its part to contain the severe threat climate change poses, the OCF Board of Directors hereby 
declares that it will remain dedicated to the goal of becoming a carbon-neutral event by the year 
2030. 

BACKGROUND: In 2019, based on input from the Oregon Country Fair’s (OCF’s) 50th Anni-
versary Sustainability Initiative and in keeping with OCF’s commitment to operate by a seventh-
generation intention, the Board of Directors passed a motion stating, “To continue the Fair’s envi-
ronmental leadership and to do its part to contain the severe threat climate change poses, the OCF 
Board of Directors hereby declares that it will strive to become carbon neutral by 2025.”  

Please see the report from the Carbon Neutral Working Group 
https://oregoncountryfair.net/wp-content/uploads/bsk-pdf-manager/2024/05/Carbon-Neutral-
Working-Group-Report-2024-May-27-to-OCF-Board.pdf which outlines the steps, progress, data 
collected and current recommendations from its work beginning in 2019.   

  
Sallie Edmunds: I am one of the members of the Carbon Neutral Working Group and I am also 

one of your backup managers. The purpose of this project is to figure out how the Fair can do its 
part to reduce our impact on the environment and thus climate change. Tonight, Craig Smith and I 
will provide you with some background on this project, describe how we calculated the Fair’s 
carbon footprint, then outline some of the recommendations in the report. 

In 2019, Craig, Andrea Carlos (Stewardship/Xavanadu) and I built on the work of the 50th 
Anniversary Sustainability Initiative and came to the Board with a motion to strive to become 
carbon neutral by 2025. The three of us, along with Cynthia Peachy, formed the Carbon Neutral 
Working Group, and in February 2020, we partnered with Portland State University’s Institute for 
Sustainable Solutions (ISS) to calculate and begin to develop a plan to lower the Fair’s carbon 
footprint. A summary of the collaboration between OCF and PSU’s graduate students and 
university faculty, was presented at the September 2020 Board of Directors meeting. The project’s 
Phase 1 reports are available on the .net site. 

The Carbon Neutral Working Group continued to meet through the COVID years of 2020 and 
2021. During this time, we gathered data from event operations, volunteers, and ticket buyers. One 
of the key findings was that, like most events, most of our carbon footprint comes from 
transportation. Then once we were back on the ground in 2022—2024, we gathered input from 
Fairgoers on their transportation patterns through surveys at the Stewardship in Xavanadu and 
surveys by the OCF survey team. While we have made some progress, we still have a lot of work 
to do. And thus, we need to update the 2019 motion to state that we remain focused on this 
work. Now I would like to turn the presentation over to Craig Smith who will describe our carbon 
footprint calculations. 
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Craig Smith: Thanks to the Board for setting the original goal to become Carbon Neutral and 
resources to create original analysis. Worked with PSU Institute for Sustainable Solutions in 2019 
and they were able to estimate amount of carbon generated from producing the Fair. Majority is 
produced by transportation. Surprisingly, Fair family created more carbon than Fair-going public. 
Need to reduce Fair family’s carbon footprint. Not having Fair during pandemic reduced carbon. 
Zoom Board meetings reduce our carbon footprint. Carpooling and fewer trips to the Fair reduce 
our carbon footprint. We have better data about public and less so from Fair family. 

Thanks to Vanessa and Kirsten for connecting them with Tickets West so they were able to col-
lect all the data from the ticket buyers from 2023 to survey them and get better information than 
the 2019 survey data. They learned that the public travels in carpools. Less people fly to the Fair 
than we thought, which has a very high carbon footprint. We need to continue to get info from the 
public. Database is exciting source of information. We can email whole Fair family and need to get 
better response from Fair family. We can communicate ways to reduce carbon footprint more easi-
ly. 

In revised amount for 2019, 1,792 tons of carbon generated from public, and total 4,400 tons, in-
cluding Fair family. In 2023, number dropped by 702 tons with better carpooling and Zoom meet-
ings, equivalent to 800 cars per year, or 375,000 G of gasoline, which could be offset by 0.9 wind 
turbines or 55,000 tree seedlings (5,000 acres of forest) or possibly 3,500 solar panels. We want you 
to pass this motion and then we will need some resources. Would like to rekindle partnership with 
PSU Institute for Sustainable Solutions because they have professors, staff and students who can 
help gather and calculate data. We did a good job this year with volunteers, but we could get more 
accurate with them, which is necessary. 

Other ways we can reduce carbon is carpool more. Decrease parking passes to reduce the 
number of people driving to site, incentives for Fair family for carpooling. Look at what we can do 
with our land to sequester carbon. We have 500 acres, but we haven’t been able to calculate how 
much that sequesters yet. We might lose 16 percent of our canopy with Emerald Ash Borer so we 
might need to offset the loss of those trees in the future. Maybe we should have more solar panels 
on our 500 acres. In Colorado a farm has solar panels with plants between the panels, which is an 
idea we could explore, among others. We should develop a plan with targeted goals, if you pass 
the motion, to reduce carbon. Excited about possibility and happy the Board is doing this. 

 
Sallie: We need to continue communication/education drive to let people know about carpool-

ing and how much it helps so we can get behavior changes. 
 
Member Input:  
Ann: Supports Carbon Neutral Working Group. Carpooled this year. This is multi-disciplinary, 

and including at least one member of LUMP, EAB task force and Carbon Neutral Work Group 
should participate in each other’s meetings. This is an opportunity to create community. We need 
to do our part. 
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Board Discussion:  
AJ: Supports this motion. How important is the 2030 date? Might prefer not to have a date, so 

we don’t have to keep pushing it out. 
Craig Smith: Without a deadline, things tend to just keep going along. This will be more moti-

vating. Without a date, things can move to back burner.  
Jon S: Likes the motion, but encourages us to go further. If we draw the correlation that global 

warming made the Fair get hotter this year, carbon neutrality isn’t going to change thermostat, it 
would just keep it where it is. We are looking for behavior solutions, not just technical solutions. 
Reason for his comment at the last meeting was that some of us tried to cancel the last Board meet-
ing because it didn’t have a very crucial agenda, but other Board members said that it was really 
important to be together in person, which to me it meant that seeing people in person was slightly 
more important than having a planet on which to see them, so we need to think about how we will 
change our behavior instead of just technical solutions. Good work and looks forward to seeing 
what you come up with. 

Sandra: We chose this initiative as part of the 50th Anniversary sustainability project. It contin-
ues to be important. This group wants more time to get it right, so supports giving the time. 

Paxton: Supports motion. Date is a goal but expects it to slip. Appreciates the additional infor-
mation that we are getting to further calculate our carbon usages. This is important. Thinks the 
work group should consider biochar to sequester carbon when we look into EAB goals. 

Lisa: Thanks to Sallie and Craig for the informative update. Happy to vote yes on original Car-
bon neutrality motion and happy to vote yes again tonight. Believes the work group knows what 
they are doing, and is grateful that they are doing the work. 

Board passed motion by unanimous consent. 
 

(YouTube video 0:49:30) 
Sue moved and Paxton and AJ seconded to appoint Aaron Moffet and Jill Carter to the Food 

Committee. (Sue Theolass, Paxton Hoag and AJ Jackson) 
 
Member Input: 
Spirit: Needs confirmation from the Board about appointing members to committees. Some 

people have been denied due to lack of consistency. Was this a supportive process (conforming to 
standard process) all across? 

 
Board Discussion:  
Lisa: Read the letters of interest from two applicants and read letter of support from Food 

Committee and they were helpful to be able to support these appointments. 
Jon S.: Read supporting documentation and spoke to applicants at the Fair. Special thanks to 

Jill who at the last minute, put in a ton of effort to get thorough food booth info at Info Booths.  
Paxton: This followed standard committee appointment process where interested members 

speak to the committee, then the committee recommends to the applicant that they send a letter of 
interest to the Board. Then the committee submits letter of support for applicant. That is the pro-
cess he saw being used this time. 
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Sue: Food Committee has had longstanding callout for new members. Interested parties must 
attend a few meetings before applying. Lot of work on committee members‘ plates. It takes so 
many different layers. Having Aaron and Jill’s skillsets will help us reach our goals immensely. 

AJ: Excited about this appointment because he’s seen these two folks in action and what they 
have already brought to the Food Committee, so excited to see what else they will do for the Fair. 
We need new people with fresh ideas. Thanks to you both for stepping up! 

Board passed by unanimous consent. 
 

Paxton moved and Jon S seconded to appoint Glenn Dolphin to LUMP Committee (Sue 
Theolass, Paxton Hoag and George Braddock) 

 
Member Input: none 
 
Board Discussion: 
Jon S.: Wants to support Glenn after observing his behavior at the May LUMP meeting. As 

many know, we sometimes have trouble keeping committees doing the work that we want them to 
do, and he was only person in the room who spoke who knew what the purpose of a Board com-
mittee is and we could use more of that. 

Paxton: He has been coming to LUMP meetings for about a year and does environmental con-
servation work in his profession. Has experience with soil and water conservation and restoration 
of natural environment. Has volunteered to help LUMP and we sure would love to have his help. 

Glenn Dolphin: Appreciates the support. Newer member of family, only two years, but is in 
love with the Fair. Has observed and absorbed and wants to learn and step up and support Com-
mittee meet their goals. 

 
Lisa: Read letter of interest and it was very helpful. Read committee’s letter of support. All 

signs point to being a good fit for the committee. 
Board passed motion by unanimous consent. 
 

(YouTube video 0:59:16) 
Establish a minimum age for OCF membership (John Alexander, George Braddock, Paxton 

Hoag, Kevin Levy, Lisa Parker, Sue Theolass, and Teresa Vaughn)  
Note: Words in green and struck out are the original language. Words in red are the newly 

proposed words.  
Lisa moved and Teresa seconded the following motion:  
Whereas it is in the interest of the Oregon Country Fair (The Fair) to define the eligibility re-

quirements for voting membership in its Bylaws; and 
Whereas, currently the age requirement is dependent on the age requirement to obtain a wrist-

band, which is an operations matter outside the scope of the Bylaws,  
The Board resolves to establish a minimum voting age of 16 years by the date of an election, 

and to amend the Bylaws to effect the change as follows:  
Article V, Section 2(a):  
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a) Any individual is eligible for membership if the individual is registered with the OCF, has 
attained the age of 16 years, and has received either a wristband, other Fair camping pass, or veri-
fiable worker day pass in one of the three previous Fairs, or is a verified elder in accordance with 
OCF Elders policy.  
Article V, Section 2(d): (new section)  

d) An individual must submit a registration form at least 30 days before a membership meet-
ing or election to be eligible to vote at that meeting or election.  
Article V, Section 6(a):  

a. Voting. All members who have fulfilled the eligibility requirements of Article V, Section 2 
have been members for at least 30 days prior to the date of a membership meeting shall be enti-
tled to cast one vote on any issue brought before the membership.  
 

Member Input: 
Steven B.: I urge you to not pass this motion as presented. No change to the voting section of 

the Bylaws is actually required to establish the minimum age for OCF membership. You can simp-
ly change this motion so that it addresses only the establishment of a minimum membership age. 
To do that, amend the motion to remove any change to Article V Section 6(a). Currently, the VOT-
ING section of the Bylaws makes a promise to the ENTIRE MEMBERSHIP that new members will 
have A RIGHT to vote after having been a member for 30 days. As almost all people seem to 
agree, whether or not one gets to vote is AT LEAST as much a voting right as what one gets to vote 
on. The VOTING section of the Bylaws is distinguished from other Bylaws section by an explicit 
promise contained in Article XI. Article XI says that no right contained in the VOTING section of 
the Bylaws can be changed WITHOUT A VOTE OF THE MEMBERSHIP. The plain language of 
this is there for anyone to see. There should be no need to spend hundreds of dollars on lawyer 
opinions to figure out if defining WHEN voting rights begin is a voting right, or whether or not 
the Article XI requirements can be bypassed. Even if there are differing opinions about whether 
this a voting right, treating it with greater care is the prudent course to take. The Bylaws are the 
constitution of our community and nothing within the Bylaws should be more sacred than mem-
ber voting rights. The high road here is to treat this as a voting right, even if you are doubtful, and 
if any language change is desired, send that change to the membership. If the goal here is to ensure 
that someone who will attain the minimum membership age less than 30 days before an election 
can apply for membership early and still vote in that election, this change can be accomplished by 
referring the issue to the membership for a vote. This would be in keeping with the letter and the 
spirit of the protections that member voting rights enjoy under our Bylaws. Please trust the mem-
bership and honor the protections that member voting rights are supposed to enjoy under our By-
laws. Again, you can simply amend this motion to remove any changes to Article V Section 6(a) 
and still accomplish the main purpose of this motion, the establishment of a minimum age for 
membership. Thank you for your consideration. 

Lawrence Taylor: When I wrote Article 11, section 2, I was pretty clear with what I meant. I 
was surprised to learn that my words were taken in an entirely different way than they were in-
tended. There is a solution. I look forward to this material returning to the Bylaws Committee so 
we can define the term “voting rights.” I will promote the idea that we need to refer to the mem-
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bership a change to Article 11, section 2. I look forward to assisting in preparing a motion that will 
clarify what voting rights are so we can address other issues. 

Heather Kent: At last the Zoom meeting where this was discussed, there was a lot of discus-
sion about the attorney’s opinion, which was subsequently shared at the Bylaws Committee. Are 
we not going to share here with the membership? 

 
 
Board Discussion: 
Lisa: Since this issue has been so rife with debate about what different things mean and what 

would be most appropriate, and there is really no hurry to pass this motion, the joint committee 
feels that it would be better to remand back to the joint committee for more work, so deliberation 
and discussion can happen and then they can bring it back to the Board. Let’s take our time and 
get this right. Lisa moved and Paxton seconded to remand back to the joint Bylaws/Election 
Committee. 

Teresa: Wanted to state that she has tremendous amount of faith in this committee regarding 
concerns mentioned today. Much respect for their intentions. Supports taking back to committee of 
great people. 

AJ: Hopes that in taking back to the committee, there will be some consideration of member-
ship having a vote on the outcome. Board has talked about getting more membership input and 
this is an opportunity.  

Motion passed to remand back to the Bylaws/Election Committee by unanimous consent. 
 

(YouTube video 1:12:25) 
Clarify the effective beginning of terms of newly elected Directors (John Alexander, George 

Braddock, Paxton Hoag, Kevin Levy, Lisa Parker, Sue Theolass, and Teresa Vaughn)  
  

Note: Words in green and struck out are the original language. Words in red are the newly 
proposed words.  

Note: The committee recommends two options for this motion, and includes the first one in the 
motion itself, with a proposed amendment the Board may wish to consider when debating the mo-
tion.  

Lisa moved and Teresa seconded: 
Whereas the beginning and end of a Director’s term of office needs to be clearly defined; and  
Whereas the Board has a tradition of ceremonially installing new Directors at the annual Board 

meeting after the election; and  
Whereas both the Oregon Nonprofit Corporation Act and our Bylaws are silent on the start of 

the effective term of office; and  
Whereas the default effective date when both Statute and Bylaw are silent is at the time ballots 

are due at the election, which differs from tradition;  
The Board resolves that the term of office of newly elected Directors be effective upon rati-

fication of the election results at the annual Board meeting, and to amend the Bylaws to effect 
the change as follows:  
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Article VII, Section 2(e):  

e) Term: Each Director shall serve for three years or until their resignation or removal, which-
ever occurs first. These three-year terms shall be staggered, with one-third of total seats to be filled 
by a vote of the membership each year. The term of office of newly elected Directors shall be effec-
tive upon ratification of the election results at the annual Board meeting.  

 
Member Input: 
Spirit: Feels conflicted. Typically, we want votes ratified by the Board. However in this case, 

she has seen the Board use membership vote against membership for personal reasons. Therefore, 
feels like she wants to support the ratification of the vote by the membership right after it happens, 
when the Secretary counts the votes and approves them. 

 
Board Discussion: 
Paxton: Little unclear. Thinks he is opposed. Likes having new Board members installed at first 

Board meeting after annual meeting in October. Prefers to keep current process. 
Lisa: That is what this motion is. Annual Board meeting is November, so this codifies the estab-

lished local custom. 
Arna moved and Jon S. seconded to amend by striking both occurrences of “upon ratifica-

tion of election results at annual Board meeting” and replace them with “when the election is 
certified by Membership Secretary and Treasurer(s).” It’s more effective for the Board to have 
clarity of newly elected Board members certified upon the election results. Makes it clearer for 
Board members to be effective Board members when they attend the annual retreat.  

 
Member Input: 
Lawrence Taylor: Two problems with amendment, one procedural, one substantive. 
Procedurally, this amendment doesn’t comport with notice requirement in Article XI, section 1. 

General nature of motion was to codify decades-long practice in terms of succession procedure. 
This is a massive substantive change. Substantive issue is that it is just a bad idea. There is nothing 
broken about the current process. Newly elected but not seated Board meets with current Board, 
including any members who might not be proceeding due to elections or retirements. This creates 
handing off and orientations. New Board members can attend retreat. Practically, outgoing Board 
is capable of approving the minutes. Nothing broken about that system.  

Steven B.: Thinks it’s wise for significant change to be sent for publication. If you change to rat-
ification by Membership Secretary, that does not prevent you from proceeding with ceremonial 
handoff. 

 
Board Discussion: 
Jon S.: Supports the amendment. There are problems with current process because newly elect-

ed Board members are privy to confidential information without being seated. Now that we have 
three slates of Board members turning over every year, there isn’t a problem with the transfer of 
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knowledge, since so many members remain. Original motion as written talks about Annual Meet-
ing in Article VI, Section 1, which is by the end of October. Amendment clears up that confusion. 

John Alexander: This could change the retreat significantly. New members are not privy to 
confidential info but could be handled with a non-disclosure agreement. It’s important to know 
that if the amendment is passed, losing the presence of outgoing Board members would be a sig-
nificant change. Confidentiality is a problem that can be solved. Transfer of knowledge could be 
affected. 

Kevin: Agrees with amendment. New Board members don’t know what is happening, so this 
allows for acquisition of documents and to get prepared before retreat, opportunities to engage 
with Board members and take in lots of information. 

Arna: Tradition of saying goodbye to former Board members is already lost with Zoom, so 
doesn’t think this amendment is a significant change. Would be fine with voting today and then 
voting again next month so members have a chance to see it printed and offer comments. Some-
times outgoing Board members are not helpful when new Board members are trying to bond. 

Steven B.: Bylaws may be amended if notice of intent to amend was made prior to Board meet-
ing. Subject of this motion has been on the agenda for quite some time. Anyone interested in this 
subject was informed. Don’t have to wait to vote, but high road would be waiting another month. 
Procedure would be to postpone vote one month. If they vote on it today, it’s an act of the Board. 

AJ: Once a vote is certified, the membership has spoken. The new Board is the new Board.  
Board retreats are taking place in a different time than they used to be. Has found over the last 

couple Board retreats that it would have been helpful for new Board members to have a bigger say 
in what happens during the retreat. It would give new Board an opportunity to teach and share 
information freely, which is good.  

Stephen D.: We have two annual meetings in our Bylaws. Annual Membership is in October 
and Annual Board meeting is in November. The original motion refers to the Annual Membership 
meeting. 

Lisa: If you want to look it up, it’s Article VIII, Section 1. I’m opposed to this amendment for 
several reasons. The original motion addresses a problem, which is that our Bylaws are silent on 
when the terms of new Directors begin. What this means, according to our legal counsel is that the 
default effective date when both Statute and Bylaw are silent is at the time ballots are due at the 
election. Hopefully you can see why this is problematic. To remedy this, the original motion codi-
fies our established local custom, which is that the new Directors are seated at the November 
Board meeting. This amendment would be a departure from established local custom. In other 
words, the original motion is a clarification, while this proposed amendment is a major policy 
change. I don’t support the amendment because first, I don’t think it is fair to new Directors to be 
placed into office before the Board retreat happens, which is what this would do. The Board retreat 
serves as an orientation for new Directors to get their feet under them before they are seated in 
November. Also, there is a timeframe between when the election is certified and the November 
meeting during which anything can happen. If there is an emergency or crisis that requires a 
Board response, it is not fair to new Directors to thrust them into the situation without even having 
undergone orientation, and I think it would be better for the organization for any such emergen-
cies or crises to be handled by an experienced Board. I’ve heard concerns about confidentiality 
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during the Board retreat. This is easily remedied by having everyone sign a confidentiality agree-
ment. If this amendment passes, then the amended motion will need to be tabled and discussed at 
the September Board meeting before we can vote on it, per the Bylaws. I don’t think it’s good prac-
tice to make such major changes in policy so close to the election. And what if the amended motion 
doesn’t pass? Then we will not have addressed the original problem in the first place, and we will 
go into the election without having solved the problem. I respect that other Directors feel different-
ly about this than I do, and I’m not saying we should not consider changing the policy just because 
it’s different from what we’ve always done. What I am saying is, please don’t do this right now. 
Let’s get through this election, and if the Board still wants to take up the question, it would be bet-
ter to do so while the election is still fresh in everyone’s minds, and to take time to thoroughly ex-
amine the issue and identify the pros and cons before bringing it to a vote. Please pass the original 
motion as offered by the joint Bylaws-Elections Committee tonight.  

Paxton: Opposes amendment. Thinks our current practice has worked well during his 30 years 
of experience with the Board. Confidentiality is agreed on at the beginning by new and old Board 
members, who are bound by confidentiality even after they leave.  

Sandra: Doesn’t think this is a major change. Only a few-day change that only a few Board 
members will be able to see. This is an important but short timeframe. Has been on a lot of differ-
ent Boards, but most don’t have this same kind of waiting period. There have been issues with 
having outgoing Board members and new members at the retreat. Lame duck Board members 
shouldn’t be making decisions after the membership has spoken.  

Sue: Opposes amendment and agrees with Lisa. 
Teresa: Feels conflicted. Supports amendment but supports Lisa in wanting us to wait a month. 

Wants to have one clarification. My orientation was not at the Board retreat; it was from Executive 
Director. Found it awkward to be at a retreat with old and new Board members and on the other 
hand, loves the concept of a democratic process of peaceful transfer of power. 

Jon S.: Doesn’t think this is a major change. Agrees with Teresa. Orientation was before retreat. 
Comment on what John A. said: There have been pretty dysfunctional Boards in the past and it 
could happen again. What if new Board members were not invited to retreat? Neutral about post-
ponement. 

John Alexander: If we “take the high road,” how would we do that? Vote on amendment and 
then the full motion as amended next month? 

Steven B.: There would need to be a motion to postpone amendment and motion until next 
month. 

Kevin: Emergencies could happen during beginning of the term, after vote, but before being 
seated or oriented. Trusts that fellow Board members would be there to help me through an emer-
gency process if something happens.  

AJ: Hesitates to mention it, but we have had a contentious couple of retreats. It’s important that 
we seat the new Board upon ratification of vote. In the first day of the retreat, an outgoing Board 
member put their hands on him, while he was President. Acting like that didn’t happen does a 
disservice to members and other Board members. It should be named that there are emotions 
around former Board members. This is one of the reasons why he supports this motion. Has kept 
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quiet about this, but it seems relevant because former Board members have emotions about this 
amendment. 

Arna: The Bylaws/Elections Committee considered this as one of two valid options. They sug-
gested that she bring it forward as an amendment because they saw no problem with this option. 

Sandra: Arna sent amendment to all the Directors, so that notice requirement was met. 
John Alexander: Appreciates everyone on both sides. This substantially changes some things 

around the tradition.  
John moved and Paxton seconded to postpone the motion until next month. 
 
Member input: None 
 
Motion failed: 4-6-1; George, AJ, Jon S., Arna, Kevin, Sandra opposed; Lisa abstained. 
 
Lisa: There are some uncomfortable things that come with the territory of this Board as adults. 

We can’t control anybody else. Has had more positive experiences at the retreats than negative. 
Has had opportunities to communicate with outgoing members. They have helpful information to 
share. Regarding confidentiality, everyone agrees that it’s a confidential setting, but we could have 
incoming Directors sign a confidentiality agreement. Regarding incident, not going to speak to it 
specifically, because it is confidential, and it shouldn’t be talked about. Thinks it’s bad practice to 
make policy because of one person or incident. Respects all fellow Directors who have different 
opinions about it, but we should codify what our local custom has been. If people want to change 
policy, it would be a drastic change. Maybe take it up after new Board is seated. It would be more 
fair to involve them in the decision because they will have gone through the election recently. 

AJ moved and Jon S. moved to extend meeting by 15 minutes. 
Motion passed: 8-3; George, Sue and John A opposed. 
 
Jon S. called the question and Arna seconded. 
Arna’s amendment to the motion failed: 7-4; Paxton, Lisa, Sue and John A. opposed. 
 

Discussion on main motion: 
John A: This motion is important and wanted to take the high road and have more discussion, 

not opposed to amendment. Seems like substantial change. 
Jon S. moved and Teresa seconded to call the question. 
Motion failed: 6-5; Sandra, AJ, Jon S., Arna and Kevin opposed. 

 
TABLED UNTIL NEXT MONTH 

Change the petition signature requirement from a hard number to a percentage of members 
voting in the last election (John Alexander, George Braddock, Paxton Hoag, Kevin Levy, Lisa 
Parker, Sue Theolass, and Teresa Vaughn)  

Note: Words in green and struck out are the original language. Words in red are the newly 
proposed words.  
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Note: Some of the changes in this motion assume that Motion 1 passes. If it does not there is an 
alternate form of the motion below.  

Whereas the number of members of the Oregon Country Fair (The Fair) varies from time to 
time; and 

Whereas the Board needs to establish a minimum number of signatures on an advisory petition 
or removal petition; and 

Whereas the Board does not wish to revisit the petition signature requirement threshold as the 
voting membership number changes;  

The Board resolves that valid petitions are required to have the verified signatures of 100 
members or 8 percent of those voting in the most recent annual election, whichever number is 
greater, and to amend the Bylaws as follows:  
Article VI, Section 1: 

1. Annual Membership Meetings: An annual meeting of the members shall be called by the 
Board of Directors at a date to be fixed by the Board, but in no case later than October 30. The pur-
pose of the annual meeting shall be to elect the Board of Directors present the members with a fi-
nancial statement for the fiscal year then ending, and to consider any other business that the Direc-
tors may determine to be appropriate. Agendas for the annual meeting shall be set 55 days prior to 
the meeting. Beginning in 2022, advisory resolutions may be placed on the agenda for the annual 
meeting upon the petition of 100 or more of the members, by presenting the petition to the Mem-
bership Secretary by July 31, or at such earlier time as the Board of Directors may designate. Peti-
tions must include member signatures with the name also legibly printed and the member’s Fair 
affiliation.  
  
Article VI, Section 2: 

2. Annual Elections. An annual election (“Annual Election”) shall be called by the Board of Di-
rectors at a date to be fixed by the Board, but in no case sooner than one week after the Annual 
Meeting nor later than October 30. The purpose of the election shall be to elect new Directors to the 
Board, to vote on Bylaw changes that require member approval or ratification, and to vote on ad-
visory petitions.  

Advisory resolutions may be placed on the Annual Election ballot upon the petition of 100 or 
more members or 8 percent of the number of members who voted in the most recent annual elec-
tion, whichever number is greater, by presenting the petition to the Membership Secretary by July 
31 or at such earlier time as the Board may designate. Petitions must include member signatures 
with the name also legibly printed and the member’s Fair affiliation.  

The Annual Eelection shall be conducted by written ballot in lieu of a membership meeting as 
provided in the Act, with ballots issued to all members via mail or other means as the Board may 
provide. The results of the election shall be certified by the Membership Secretary and the Treas-
urer within five days of the deadline for the return of ballots.  

 
Article VI, Section 3: 

3. Special Meetings. Special meetings of the members may be called from time to time by the 
Board and shall be called by the Membership Secretary upon petition of 100 or more members or 8 
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percent of the number of members who voted in the most recent annual election, whichever num-
ber is greater, describing the purpose(s) for which the meeting is to be held. 

 
MOTION 5a: Changing the petition signature requirement from a hard number to a per-

centage of members voting in the last election (if Motion 1 is defeated)  
Whereas the number of members of the Oregon Country Fair (The Fair) varies from time to 

time; and 
Whereas the Board needs to establish a minimum number of signatures on an advisory petition 

or removal petition; and 
Whereas the Board does not wish to revisit the petition signature requirement threshold as the 

voting membership number changes;  
Be it resolved that valid petitions are required to have the verified signatures of 100 Mem-

bers or 8 percent of those voting in the most recent annual election, whichever number is great-
er, and to amend the Bylaws as follows:  
Article VI, Section 1:  

1. Annual Membership Meetings: An annual meeting of the members shall be called by the 
Board of Directors at a date to be fixed by the Board, but in no case later than October 30. The pur-
pose of the annual meeting shall be to elect the Board of Directors, to present the members with a 
financial statement for the fiscal year then ending, and to consider any other business that the Di-
rectors may determine to be appropriate. Agendas for the annual meeting shall be set 55 days pri-
or to the meeting. Beginning in 2022, advisory resolutions may be placed on the agenda for the an-
nual meeting upon the petition of 100 or more of the members, or 8 percent of the number of 
members who voted in the most recent annual election, whichever number is greater, by present-
ing the petition to the Membership Secretary by July 31, or at such earlier time as the Board of Di-
rectors may designate. Petitions must include member signatures with the name also legibly print-
ed and the member’s Fair affiliation.  

 
Article VI, Section 3:  

3. Special Meetings. Special meetings of the members may be called from time to time by the 
Board and shall be called by the Membership Secretary upon petition of 100 or more members or 8 
percent of the number of members who voted in the most recent annual election, whichever num-
ber is greater, describing the purpose(s) for which the meeting is to be held. 

 
Process to keep committees in good standing (Sandra Bauer, Teresa Vaughn, Paxton Hoag, AJ 

Jackson and Arna Shaw)  
 

Committee Good Standing Policy 
A Committee, Task Force, or Working Group (hereafter called a committee) formed by a vote 

of the Oregon Country Fair Board of Directors that is fulfilling its mission and purpose and is fol-
lowing the Committee Best Practices Manual, the OCF Code of Conduct and all other OCF Guide-
lines is considered “in good standing.” In the event that a committee is not meeting these condi-
tions, the Board will use the following process to help committees get back on track. 
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Step One: Determination of Committee Status  
A minimum of three Board members must agree that a committee is straying from good stand-

ing. They will submit a confidential report to the Board detailing the specific issues that need to be 
resolved. The Board will meet in a closed session, pursuant to Article VIII, Section 3 of the Bylaws 
(since personnel issues may be involved) to act on the recommendation. If the Board finds that the 
committee is not in good standing, they will send a Board-approved letter to the members of the 
committee detailing the specific issues that need to be addressed. At the sole discretion of the 
Board, the process may start at whatever step is appropriate or delete any step. For example, the 
Board could move the committee directly to Step 3 and assign a mentoring team. Good Standing 
violations include but are not limited to the following:  
1. Violations of Committee Best Practices  
2. Violations of the Code of Conduct  
3. Failure to work on or complete assigned tasks  
4. Failure to submit a substantially complete Annual Report  
5. Failure to achieve a 50 percent quorum of approved committee members for three meet-
ings  

Step Two: A committee will be given three regularly scheduled meetings to resolve identi-
fied issues.  

The committee will have three regularly scheduled meetings to resolve these issues. Within 
two weeks after these three regularly scheduled committee meetings, the committee must submit a 
response to the Board detailing how and if the issues have been resolved. The lack of a quorum or 
the cancellation of meetings will not affect this timeline. In the case of a committee that meets in-
frequently, the timeline may be altered at the discretion of the Board. The Board liaison(s) shall 
support the committee in dealing with the specific issues outlined in Step One. Board liaison(s) 
may ask other Board members for assistance or the Board may assign Board members to assist.  

The Board shall review the response from the committee in a closed session called in accord-
ance with Article VIII, Section 3 of the Bylaws to determine whether the committee shall remain in 
good standing. Failure to submit a response automatically moves a committee to the status of “not 
in good standing.” In the event the Board determines the committee is “not in good standing,” 
they will move to Step 3 of this process. 

Step Three: A mentoring team will work with a committee “not in good standing” for two 
regularly scheduled meetings.  

In the event a committee is determined to be “not in good standing,” the Board will appoint a 
Mentoring Team to support the committee’s success. The Board will also determine the steps the 
Mentoring Team and the committee must take to return the committee to good standing. Depend-
ing on the nature of the issues, the Board may suspend the committee while determining these 
next steps. These may include but are not limited to: 

1. Removing members who are not following the OCF Code of Conduct, Committee Best 
Practices Manual, OCF Guidelines and/or the committee’s Mission Statement;  

2. Removing members who have more than three absences at regularly scheduled meetings 
in the calendar year preceding the determination of “not in good standing” (health issues will be 
considered);  
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3. Issuing a call-out for new members and selecting new members;  
4. Refining the mission of the committee;  
5. Ensuring that decisions are made by majority vote (after a reasonable attempt to reach 

consensus);  
6. Requiring a quorum of at least 50 percent of members;  
7. Requiring the committee to submit past due minutes and all new committee minutes with-

in a time specified by the Board for posting on the oregoncountryfair.net site;  
8. Requiring that subcommittee minutes are submitted to all members of the committee be-

fore the next regularly scheduled meeting; and/or  
9. Requiring the committee to submit a list of committee members and friends of the commit-

tee (with contact information) to the OCF office for updating the contact list.  
Within two weeks after these two regularly scheduled meetings, the Mentoring Team and the 

committee will each submit a report to the Board detailing the steps taken to cure the issues. 
Again, the lack of a quorum or the cancellation of meetings will not affect this timeline. In the case 
of a committee that meets infrequently, the timeline can be altered at the discretion of the Board.  

Step Four: Resolution.  
The Board will then meet in a closed session called in accordance with Article VIII, Section 3 of 

the Bylaws, to determine the committee’s status. The four options are:  
1. The committee would be returned to a status of “in good standing,” or  
2. The committee would remain “not in good standing,” but be given additional time to come 

into good standing, or  
3. The committee will be disbanded, or  
4. The Mentoring Team and the Board-appointed committee may offer an alternative solu-

tion.  
  

New Business 
(YouTube video: 2:02:30) 

 
Appoint Sandra Bauer to the Personnel Policies Committee (John A. and Arna Shaw)  
  
Appoint Ashley Akerberg to the Personnel Policies Committee (AJ, Tom and Sandra Bauer)  
 

 
 

Meeting Evaluation 
(YouTube video: 2:02:50) 

 
Last round for the good of the peach 
Lawrence Taylor: Would like to comment on the outrageous description that AJ described 

based only on his words. The idea that an outgoing or incoming Board member would put his 
hands on a Board member in anything other than a spirit of love sounds unique and is sure it’s 
never happened before and is confident will never happen again, so hopefully it won’t happen 
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again. Hard cases make bad law. Would like to note that there were comments made about 
dysfunctional Boards, but some people might call that active democracy. One person’s functional 
Board might be somebody’s else’s lock-step rubber stamp. Idea that any Board or outgoing 
members would bar outgoing members from retreat is very utterly outrageous but sadly not 
surprising. 

Steven B.: Make comments about the meeting itself. 
Heather: That was absolutely not meeting evaluation material. Which Board member do I need 

to contact to establish meeting evaluation vs. commentary? 
Steven B: It’s hard to know what is going to be shared until after it is shared. It is appropriate 

to say something that was said felt inappropriate or caused feelings. 
Teresa: This was a challenging conversation for me, and I appreciated hearing the detailed 

reasons people had in both ways to move forward. Appreciated people listening to each other 
even if no decision was made. 

Steven B.: Saying no is a decision. 
Jon S.: Good meeting, more business done than other meetings, such as last in-person meeting, 

but maybe we could not repeat ourselves so we can get more done. 
Sue: This meeting makes me miss being able to meet in person. 
AJ: Mixed feelings about the meeting. Feels unseen for difficult experience that was shared. I 

usually save comments for President’s Peace, but it was hard to share it and now I don’t feel 
supported after having shared it. 

Jonathan Pincus: It would have been helpful if someone besides Facilitator and Chair were 
keeping track of who was trying to come into the meeting because they have a lot to do.  

Lisa: Meeting was well facilitated. Thanks Steven. 
 

Next Board Meeting: September 9, 2024, at 7 pm via Zoom 
 

President’s Peace 
(YouTube video: 2:09:10) 

 
AJ: Likes to show appreciation for volunteers any chance that he can get. This time, wants to 

give a shout-out to Farside Bridge construction crew that does it every year. They are a family that 
builds it on Tuesdays before Fair. They do it with kindness and cheer. Encourages you to say “Hi.” 

Sad news to be shared by Carolyn Gsell that was missed at beginning of the meeting. Longtime 
elder Peggy Day Fitzgerald passed away July 31 at the age of 84. She was instrumental in the early 
days of KOCF. She created the operational plan used to convince the Board to begin broadcasting. 
She was a founding supporter of the station. Peggy was early Elder who showed up for most 
committee meetings and at all of the retreats. She took on the Elders T-shirt program right before 
she died, despite being very ill. She was too ill to stay at Fair after delivering the shirts. She was 
smart, kind and caring, as well as dauntless. She always spoke her mind but always remained non-
offensive and was held dear by all Elders. Thank you for all you did for the Oregon Country Fair, 
Peggy. 
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